Town of Jefferson

Board of Adjustment
Minutes
April 14, 2022
Chairman Kim Perry opened the meeting at 7:35 p.m. 
Members present:  Chairman Kim Perry; Jason Call, Tom Walker, Rodney Houghton  
Absent:  Biff Wyman
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Stacey Zemla, Bethany Bond, Maura Chappelle, Richard Garabedian, Wayne & Denise Bilquin 
Hearing of Appeal – Heartwood Public Charter School
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 203-2022 to hear an application for a Special Exception from the Heartwood Public Charter School, in accordance with Article III, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  They propose to operate a public charter school serving K-8 students at 30 Davenport Road (Map10, Lot 73), a site of the former NFI North School, now closed.  Chairman Perry said records show NFI North had been granted a Special Exception for this residential school in 1990.
The Board secretary read the application.  Ms. Zemla and Ms. Bond representatives for the Heartwood School explained their present and future plans for improvements to the current buildings and adding up to three new yurt structures (possibly this summer) for activities.  The Yurts come in a kit to be assembled on the property.  They hope to open the school this fall and anticipate about 72 students and 14 employees.  Fire Chief Milligan said he would like to see a detailed plan for the yurt structure.  It should have two points of egress.  Propane heat is anticipated being used in colder weather and that will have to be looked at as well.  The yurts will be used by smaller size group for activities such as art, music, etc. 
The status of Davenport Road was discussed.  Is this a town-maintained road and will it be able to handle the anticipated traffic of students being dropped off and picked up, especially in winter weather?  Could there be problems entering and exiting from and to Route 2?  There may be the possibility of some students being transported on SAU buses.  The town has been maintaining the road but Heartwood needs to make sure they anticipate difficult road conditions due to the weather.  There is a plan for a traffic flow pattern on to and then exiting from Davenport Road and they believe their area for parking is large enough to accommodate their needs.  It was asked if additional parking might be available at the other NFI North property on Davenport Road but that has already been sold to another private party.  Chief Milligan said the school was taking steps to address health and safety issues inside the current buildings.  There is a portable classroom structure which they are planning to use in addition to the main building. 
Mr. Garabedian asked about the education model they are planning to use and it was described.  They are not sure if any programs will be offered during the summer months.  The school will be open to any child who can attend.  There are no plans to have a residential facility, only day students.  They have been working with Melissa Grella from Taproot on some activities as well.     
Chairman Perry reported he had spoken to Thomas Phillips, an abutter, who had no objections to the proposal.  The Board secretary reported she had received no questions or comments about the application.  Fees have been paid and notices mailed and posted as required.  

There being no more questions or comments, Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing and deliberations began.  Jason Call explained the criteria for granting a Special Exception as outlined in Article VII, Section 1C of the Land Use Ordinance, then lead the Board through the criteria.

In acting on an application for a Special Exception, the Board shall take into consideration:

(1) The proposed use shall be one permitted by this Ordinance as a Special Exception.

(2)
The specific site is an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use.

(3)
This use will not adversely affect the adjacent area.
            (4) The proposed use will be in keeping with the stated purpose of this Ordinance.

The first criteria is met, this type of business is permitted in the Land Use Ordinance both as a school and a small business. The specific location is appropriate.  The lot size is sufficient to accommodate the intended use.  There are plans to maintain the driveway with an area to park vehicles and have a traffic pattern to ensure a smooth flow of vehicles and safety for pedestrians.  Heartwood will be in contact with Chief Milligan and other relevant officials to address safety issues.  It will not adversely affect the surrounding area.  Yurts will be placed within the necessary setbacks to any boundary.  Actual siting location will depend on avoiding any wet areas.  It is in keeping with the stated purpose of the Ordinance which seeks to maintain the present unique character of the town of Jefferson along with its existing property values.  The school will add to the community especially in light of the loss of the town’s elementary school.          
Jason Call made the motion to grant the Special Exception.  The motion was seconded by Rodney Houghton.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Chairman Perry reminded Ms. Zemla and Ms. Bond to stay in contact with Fire Chief Milligan & other safety officials as well as the town’s road agent to address safety concerns.  They were told he will receive documents from the Board secretary confirming the Special Exception granted.  Results of the hearing and minutes will be available at the town office.  If anyone has questions, they may contact any Board member or the Board secretary.  Contact information is on the town’s website.
Minutes
Jason Call made the motion to approve the minutes of the December 9, 2021 hearing, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Other Business
The Board has received a new application from Richard Zito, 140 Valley Road, for a Variance to build a garage structure closer to a lot line than allowed. A hearing is scheduled for May 12.  Also, there may be another application coming for a Special Exception to operate a short-term rental unit but no paperwork has been received as yet.  

Richard Garabedian, Wayne Bilquin, and Maura Chappelle, all attending this meeting, expressed an interest in becoming an alternate on the Board.  Chairman Perry thanked them for their interest.  Since there is more than one applicant the Board requested each of them to write a letter introducing themselves, some background and why they would serve as a good alternate member.  The letter should be sent to the Board secretary whose information is on the town’s website.  It can also be mailed or dropped off at the town office to her attention.  Although the Zoning Board of Adjustment may nominate possible candidates, it is the Select Board who makes the final appointments.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Tom Walker.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:41 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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